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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

BUENA VISTA CONFERENCE AND RECEPTION CENTER

MINUTES OF AUGUST 20, 2009

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, Chuck Tarver, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks, Gary Wirt

Members Excused:  Dr. Anthony Brazen, Monica File-Williams, George Meldrum, Lisa Pertzoff, Janet Ray, Sgt. Charles Sawchenko

Members Absent:  Brenda Phillips
Associate Members Present:  Linda Adam, Lynn Fahey, Fran Leslie, Michael Kriner, James Larks, Catherine McKay, Rev. Dr. William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Julie Cutler, Bruce Lorenz

Associate Members Absent:  Brenda Sands

Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, James Bratt, Penny Chelucci, Allen Conover, Steve Dettwyler, Chris DiSanto, Rosanne Faust, Malik Harris, Kevin Huckshorn, Yolanda Jenkins, Pat Maichle, Aimee McFarlan, Melissa Smith, William Weaver
	TOPIC

Call to Order

Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

2010 CMHS Block Grant    Application
Standing Committees
DPC Advisory Committee

Membership Committee

Budget Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment
	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.

Due to an expressed interest in available community services, Chairman Lafferty invited Rosanne Faust and Allen Conover to provide an overview of the services provided at Horizon House and the Rick van Story Resource Center, respectively.  Ms. Faust spoke of Horizon House’s overarching goal, their recovery approach, and residential options.  Mr. Conover spoke about the inception, function, and the onsite services available.  The center’s advocacy role was also noted.  
Pat Maichle provided an overview of the federally mandated Developmental Disabilities Council (DDC).  She spoke of several requirements of the Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act related to non-interference and the need to collaborate.  She discussed the DDC’s primary and secondary activities:  grant funding, and education and advocacy.  Meeting participants were informed of the Partners in Policymaking program and the junior partners program.  Pamphlets for the leadership training project as well as applications were distributed to those present.  If you know of individuals interested in the program, please encourage them to sign up as soon as possible.
Chairman Lafferty expressed appreciation for their efforts made on behalf of Horizon House, the Rick van Story Resource Center, and the Developmental Disabilities Council, and their willingness to share information.  Similar presentations will be planned for subsequent meetings.
Melissa spoke of the improvements in the collaborative process in the development of the block grant and provision of log-in access.  Chairman Lafferty expressed appreciation for everyone’s efforts and praised the formation and work of the subcommittee. 
Cliff Howell conducted a PowerPoint presentation on the FFY 2010 Community Mental Health Services Block Grant.  The six core purposes of the block grant were reviewed.  The application process, the 2010 draft application and the current and past application processes were discussed.  Copies of the legal notice for the FFY 2010 CMHSBG draft application and log-in instructions to view the application and submit comments were shared.  Members were asked to direct the general public to the public access log-in.  Several hard copies of the draft application were available for consumers lacking web access.  There was a brief discussion about the formula used to determine state funding and the use of the average daily census as a methodology in reporting.  Opportunities for more consumer participation in division activities were emphasized.  Individuals interested in serving on the CMHSBG subcommittee were invited to contact Cliff Howell.
The next meeting of the DPC advisory committee will be held September 16 at 2:30 in the DPC Springer Executive Conference Room.  Agenda items for the upcoming meeting were shared.  

Gary Wirt reviewed the committee’s purpose, membership requirements and current committee composition.  The advisory committee’s recommendation for Council members to tour DPC was shared.  Chairman Lafferty shared that arrangements are being made to convene the September council meeting at DPC.
Chairman Lafferty spoke of the quarterly town hall meetings held at the hospital and of plans to form a committee to allow family members greater participation in their family member’s treatment.  He encouraged individuals interested in receiving notification of town hall meetings to contact the DPC Director’s Office or Kathlene Brittingham.
Chairman Lafferty shared the sad news of Shirley Jackson’s death.  Expressions of sympathy will be sent on Council’s behalf.  Contact information will be shared to enable individuals to express their condolences to Ms. Jackson’s family.

A written report was distributed to those present.  Cathy McKay highlighted information contained in the spreadsheet comparing FY 2009 versus FY 2010.  It was noted that the overall reductions to the division’s total budget were less than 2%.  The reduction in tobacco funded programs and total FTEs within the division’s direct staffing complement were briefly discussed.  

Ms. McKay reviewed several of the comments on the block grant application submitted by the Disabilities Law Program of Community Legal Aid Society, Inc. The Budget Committee’s comments and recommendations relative to the block grant application and division’s planning process were also reviewed.  
The need for equal discussion of substance abuse issues as well as Council’s input into the SAPT Block Grant was emphasized.  It was suggested that the CMHSBG subcommittee examine the SAPT Block Grant and be established as a permanent standing committee reporting to the Council.  Submission of the Budget Committee’s comments to SAMHSA was discussed.  

There was a discussion about current division funding allocations that support DPC as compared to the community.  The ratio in Delaware is approximately 50:50 while across the U.S. this ratio averages 30:70, respectively. 
Revisiting the role of the Council was suggested. Chairman Lafferty noted that communication between the division and the Council can be instrumental to the Council fulfilling its mission as written in the by-laws.
Carol Harman made Council aware of two important upcoming training events: a continuing education program on fetal alcohol disorders and the upcoming conference on child traumatic stress.  Those interested in the former should contact Marcia Rowe at CMH.  Information about these events will be disseminated electronically to meeting participants.
Andrea Guest provided a final year end report for the Supported Employment Program.  Council was briefly updated on the outcome of the job club program targeted for individuals living in the community and working on the campus grounds.  She reported on the meeting held with Judge Jurden regarding the partnership formation between VR and the mental health court to engage individuals in the VR process in a more timely manner.  The desire to acquire additional funding for program enhancement was mentioned.
Chairman Lafferty commented briefly on the activities of the mental health task force lead by Justice Ridgley.

Kevin Huckshorn spoke of the proposed structural changes within the division in which Steve Dettwyler will head up a behavioral services unit.
Council was briefly updated on the plans to reopen the Ellendale detox service.  The ability to provide services with a Medicaid approved provider was noted.

The possibility of implementing an attending physician model on K3 to ensure continuity of care will be examined.  Council was informed of Dr. Meier’s resignation, the reforming of the entire treatment planning process and levels system, and the implementation of person first language.  The status of the co-occurring unit on S2 was discussed.  Plans to recruit a program manager for the unit and Dr. Meier’s vacated position were shared.

The division is currently in the process of examining legislative issues and developing a core services document.

Ms. Huckshorn spoke of Gayle Bluebird’s involvement in expanding Delaware’s peer coalition and recognized Penny Chelucci for her efforts in growing a stronger community peer involvement in Delaware.  Plans to apply for a TTI grant to build community and consumer coalitions and to implement recovery-oriented, person-centered treatment were shared.
The resurrection of the Community Services Committee was discussed.  Individuals interested in serving on the committee were invited to contact Linda Adams.

At the request of James Larks, a review of the Council’s mission will be undertaken.

Further discussion regarding broadening the CMHSBG process to include substance abuse was tabled due to time constraints.  At the chairman’s request, a presentation on the SAPT Block Grant will be conducted at a future Council meeting.  

Vince Boehm commented on the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and the DDC Human Rights Position Paper.  Plans to make the policy paper available to Council were shared.


	ACTION

Gary Wirt moved to approve the June minutes as submitted.  Jack Akester seconded the motion.  The minutes were unanimously approved with voice vote.

Gary Wirt motioned to forward the comments as recommended. Paula Voshell seconded.  So moved.
Carol Harman motioned that Council revisit looking at the action plan of the Council.  Paula Voshell seconded.  So moved.
There being no further discussion, Paula Voshell moved to adjourn at 11:30 a.m.  Bob Marceluk seconded.  So moved.


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, September 17, 2009 at the Delaware Psychiatric Center, Springer Building.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH, UNLESS OTHERWISE SPECIFIED.
